COUNCIL of the CIVIL PARISH of RYTON on DUNSMORE

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Thursday 29th May 2003

in the village Hall at 7.30 p.m

Present:      Cllr Ian Spiers, Chairman of the Parish Council in the Chair


        Cllrs Harris, Steeley, Trigger  


        17 residents


        Clerk to the Parish Council Faye Harris

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.

1.
Apologies

Cllrs Backholler, Bennell, Loudon sent their apologies.

2.
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of May 23rd 2002

The Clerk read out the minutes from the previous year’s annual.  The minutes were unanimously accepted.

3.
Matters arising from the minutes

3.1      Wolston Lane 

Barbara Harris asked whether the footway is to be improved between Ryton and Wolston.  The Chairman replied that the Probation Service has cleared the paths.  WCC has resurfaced part of the footway near the Organic Gardens.  The Parish Council is to ask the County Cllr why the complete footway has not been repaired.

3.2      Crime

Yvonne Johnson raised the issue that crime is as bad as last year following her daughter’s housebreak-in.  The public then mentioned other crimes.  The Chairman informed the meeting that the Parish Council has sent letters to the Police demanding help, but the situation has been glossed over, because of comparisons to other areas in Rugby suffering a higher crime rate.  The meeting resolved that the Chairman would create a letter of dissatisfaction with the Police cover for Ryton and that a meeting would be arranged for the villagers and the Police to discuss the problems of crime in Ryton.


John Lee asked whether the street lighting was to be improved in this century.  He added 

that proper lighting is required to act as a deterrent to criminals.  The Chairman replied that the issue of more modern lighting is on the Parish Council’s agenda.  A trial light has already been installed in the village, which gives out a whiter light whilst being more energy efficient than the other village lamps.  A Councillor is looking at obtaining funding for replacing all of the older lamps. Yvonne Johnson added that the lack of lighting in the Blacksmiths Arms car park is encouraging drug activity, which the Chairman asked Cllr Steeley to record.  In reply to another enquiry the Chairman replied that Rugby Borough Council would be the authority to contact regarding putting a gate across the entry in Fetherston Crescent near Bagshaw Close.  

4.
The report of the Parish Council

4.1
The Chairman’s report
-     The Parish Council has managed to get all kerbs dropped on most street corners. 

· The Police stated that they have not got the manpower to police the new 20mph village speed limit.  WCC are to inform the Police that it is their duty.

· The Parish Council has welcomed the decision to build a traffic island at the junction of the A445 and A45 and has objected to the planning application for a driveway entrance near the junction from the Old Vicarage, London Road.

· Fairclough withdrew their appeal against the refusal to build 54 homes on Warren Field.  The Chairman doesn’t know why, but the Parish Council are to seek costs for their planning consultant who objected to the application.

· The Parish Council has had some success through their comments on planning applications, such as the decrease in the Peugeot car training track size.

· The Precept was increased from £30,000 to £33,150 in line with inflation.

The Chairman then asked if the public had any questions.

Marilyn Lee asked what is happening to the ball play area following the noise complaints lodged with RBC.  The Chairman replied the matter is under consideration by RBC.  The Parish Council is hoping that a noise order is not put on the area so the equipment will remain in place for the youngsters to use.  Places are still being sought for a suitable skate boarding area.  The Recreation & Amenities group of the Parish Council have been encouraged to persist in looking for a site as well as safe temporary equipment.

M Lee asked how much money is left in the Housing Development account.  The Chairman answered £270,000.

5.
Report of the County Councillor

No report.

6.
Report of the Borough Councillor 


No report.

7.
Reports from Village Organisations
7.1 Village Hall Trust Committee

Cllr Spiers explained that an assessment of the Village Hall has been carried out in order to identify which areas could be modified to aid disabled users.  A joint working group between the Parish Council and Village Hall Committee has been formed to decide how to put the recommendations in to practice and also obtain the funding to do so.  It is thought that at least the toilets will be upgraded and a ramp installed.  The Village Hall is running quite well and is booked most nights of the week therefore the Youth Club could not be accommodated.  The Youth Centre next to the Church may be extended.

7.2 Rugby Anti-airport Committee

Cllr Steeley informed the meeting that the Group will be at the school gala in June in order for the revised questionnaires to be completed.  A Rugby protest march is to be held on May 31st.  The Cllr expressed doubts that there will be a high a turnout as the rural October march so the group has booked a minibus to take villagers to the Rugby march rather than a coach.  The Horsa Hut has been booked on June 14th for parishioners to sign protest letters to Alistair Darling.  It has been said that a decision on whether an airport will be built will be made at the end of the year.  The Ryton Group is also against the Coventry airport extension.  Barbara Marsh proposed a vote of thanks to the Rugby anti-airport committee, which was supported by those present.
7.3 Neighbourhood Watch
Mark Jones introduced himself as the new head co-ordinator.  At a recently held public meeting it was decided that the village would be split in to areas, each with a senior co-ordinator.  Co-ordinators will distribute written messages with 15 houses per co-ordinator.  It is therefore important there is a high number of co-ordinators.  Co-ordinators are tasked with finding co-ordinators for areas without one. There are costs associated with such work, which the co-ordinators have to bear.  Mr Jones therefore asked to submit a budget to the Parish Council for the needs to fund the N Watch.  The Chairman asked Mark to send him a letter including a funding proposal for consideration by the Council.  The Council will morally support NW and will let them use the photocopier.  The Watch will attend the Church Fete to raise their profile.   The Chairman thanked Mark Jones for his report.

7.4 Church Committee

Barbara Marsh reported that always the Church is struggling to make its £12,500 parish share before it can look after the Church.  She had nothing further to say having not been asked to prepare a report in advance of the meeting.  The Chairman explained that none of the organisations had been formally asked.

7.5 Friends of Hordain Twinning 

Marlene Jones said the organisation may be small, but it has connections with families all over the village.  The group are accompanying the schoolchildren on the French trip on 7th June for a football competition.  Mrs Jones said people are welcome to come to their meetings.  The Group tried to advertise their AGM, but there was a problem with using the notice boards.  This then led straight on to the following item.

8.
Consideration of French twinning signs for the Village

There was a conversation between the group members and the Chairman over their 

belief that the Group is officially twinned and officially recognised.  It was agreed that 

John Lee would take the papers to Cllr Spiers that illustrated it is officially recognised 

that Ryton is twinned with Hordain, France.  Once furnished with such documentation it 

was resolved by those present that Cllr Spiers would carry out his duty as Chairman to

convey the villagers’ request that the Parish Council reconsider whether twinning signs 

are located near or within the village.  Those present were asked to sign their attendance.

9.
Correspondence


There was only one item of correspondence, which had been received by the Chairman, 


but because it was anonymous it could not be accepted.

10.
Questions from the public
10.1 Belway estate/High Street fences

Marilyn Lee asked about the ownership of the fence bordering High Street and the new housing development.  The Chairman answered that the Belways estate has not been adopted yet.  The deeds for the new houses should specify whose fences is whose responsibility, but he believes that they belong to Belways unless there are special arrangements.  Where fences do not belong to anyone the Chairman thought they would become the Borough Council’s responsibility.  Marlene Jones then asked who owns the land between Poplar Grove and the A45, as a smell of sewerage seems to be coming from the overgrown area.  The Chairman thought it is part of the Fetherston Dilke estate, but stated a Land Registry search could confirm ownership.

10.2 Heart start machine

Frances Thain asked about funding for a defibrillator.  The Chairman replied he didn’t think it would be possible to pay for it from the housing development (106 agreement) money, because that can only be used for certain things.

10.3 General village maintenance

Barbara Harris asked that the High Street notice board be repaired.  The Handyman is to be asked.  Mrs Harris also expressed concern over the close proximity to tree branches to power cables above the village hall grounds.  The Clerk is to progress the matter further.

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.35 p.m. by thanking everyone present for attending. 

